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	Dear Ms Smith



	Defence Infrastructure Organisation (Ministry of Defence) 

Comments re application 10/01780/Hybrid Development at North West Bicester




We are writing on behalf of the Defence Infrastructure Organisation ("DIO") (part of the Ministry of Defence) in relation to the above application ("Application") to Cherwell District Council ("Council").  

We have been asked to write as, based on current discussions between the DIO and planning officers of the Council and also a report from Council officers to  the Bicester Vision full partnership meeting on 23 June 2011, the DIO will be forced to challenge the Core Strategy's soundness; the Council has explicitly stated that it will not consider the site in relation to the draft Core Strategy (despite the fact it has been aware of MOD's firm intention to release Graven Hill since late 2009).

DIO believes that there remains ample opportunity for the Council to consider DIO's application in the context of the full body of planning policy and the merits of the scheme proposed, particularly given that the Core Strategy is still in draft.  Indeed the Council is obliged to do so with reference to Government policy advice in PPS 12 at paragraph 4.36 onwards.
It is the view of the Council's Strategic Director for Planning, Housing & Economy that our 'conflicting' views will need to be referred to central government for a decision via the appeal process. DIO believes that it is incumbent on both parties to attempt to avoid the cost (to the taxpayer) and time associated with such a route.

As you will see the remainder of this letter challenges the basis for the Application.  This should not be taken as DIO opposing the eco-town in principle or in practice (as it is clearly not an application for the eco-town).  Rather the representations are an attempt to set out the issues with the Council's approach and stimulate some meaningful engagement on the wider plans for Bicester, including the Council's stance on DIO's application.
You will be aware that the DIO have made representations objecting to the Application both in relation to the original application details submitted in December 2010 and the revised details submitted in April 2011.  

We have considered the objections submitted on behalf of the DIO and would strongly endorse the contents of the same.  We have also provided an overview to the DIO in relation to the handling of this application and the comments to members to date in relation to the same, particularly with reference to a report to committee from the case officer, Jenny Barker, dated 24 March 2011.  Having carried out this review we would have to say we have extreme concerns in relation to the conclusions reached to date in relation to this matter both in terms of law and policy.  We would wish to highlight the following matters:

1. application for 394 dwellings: not an application for an eco-town

1.1 It is stated that these proposals for 394 dwellings together with related development represent the first phase of an exemplar project of the proposed north west Bicester eco-town development.  This is a fundamental misrepresentation of the Application.  This is not the first phase of development relating to any wider outline planning permission (or indeed any existing and approved master plan pursuant to any outline planning permission) but is in effect a free standing application for 394 dwellings with related development.

1.2 It is entirely inappropriate to consider granting approval for a purported "first phase" of an eco-town when no application for an eco-town following the principles set out in the Eco-Towns Supplement to Planning Policy Statement 1 ("Eco-Towns Supplement") has come forward.  In this context, your own planning policy department in its consultation response of 7 March 2011 stated as follows:

"At the same time, the outcome of the proposal for the whole site cannot be pre-determined and so, as this first phase is coming forward in advance of either the Core Strategy or consideration by outline application of the whole site, it also needs to demonstrate that it has potential and justification to form an isolated development if it is to be determined before the proposal for the whole site has been fully assessed".

1.3 We would agree with this conclusion.  There is no national or development plan support, in terms of any adopted or emerging policy, for an isolated development as proposed by the Application for 394 dwellings and related development.   The Application is in clear conflict with the saved policies of the Council's local plan, and, as identified by the DIO in their representations to the Council, represents development beyond the built form of Bicester protruding by some distance into the open countryside.  It is clearly in conflict with national policies in terms of development of the open countryside with reference to PPS1, PPS3 and PPS7 in particular.

1.4 In your officer's report to committee of 24 March 2011, it is stated at paragraph 5.10.1 as follows:

"The development of a sustainable extension on land identified at NW Bicester is part of the Council's strategy for accommodating necessary growth within the District".  

The report anticipated that once the Application is in an acceptable form it will contribute to meeting the Council's policy aims.  This is simply wrong.  The draft Core Strategy proposals for northwest Bicester envisage an eco-development of 5,000 homes and jobs where an eco-town master plan will be required to demonstrate how proposals will achieve the standards set out in the Eco-towns Supplement.  There is no policy context contained in the draft Core Strategy to allow what is recognised by your officers as a free standing application for 394 dwellings at this location.  Indeed, it is difficult to envisage a more inappropriate form of development at this location.  This point is implicitly recognised by your officers in their report to committee of 24 March 2011, which states at paragraph 5.10.2 that the Application site is not immediately contiguous with the existing built development in the town.  We consider this an understatement to say the least.

1.5 In terms of the Environmental Statement prepared for the Application, this recognises that the site boundary for the Application site "largely reflected the result of negotiations with landowners and the shape of the land parcels available".  The form and nature of the development has seemingly been driven not by sound planning or environmental considerations but merely by land ownership.

1.6 Furthermore, no masterplan has been developed for an eco-town at north west Bicester.  Both the draft Core Strategy policy NWB-1 and the Eco-town Supplement require an overall masterplan to demonstrate how the eco-town standards will be achieved.  Paragraph ET20.1, underlines the importance of the masterplan states: ". . . which is vital to the long term success of eco towns that the standards are sustained". 
1.7 The report of the 24 March 2011 refers to support for the proposal being found through the interpretation of the Eco-towns Supplement.  Again, this is a gross misrepresentation of the Eco-towns Supplement in this respect.  All the Eco-towns Supplement indicates is that Councils, where appropriate, should give consideration to identifying suitable locations for eco-towns in the context of the distribution of housing within their area.  We refer in particular to paragraph ET4.2 which states as follows:

"local planning authorities who have within their area an eco-town location in Annex A should consider the eco-town as an option for the distribution of housing.  There is no requirement to allocate an eco-town if a better way of meeting future needs exists.  The Adopted Plan should set out the most appropriate strategy when considered against reasonable alternatives". [our underlining]

The above advice is particularly relevant in the context of points that we set out below concerning prematurity.  However, to find any support in the context of the Eco-towns Supplement for these proposals, it would be necessary for these proposals to represent in effect an eco-town with provision for a minimum of 5,000 homes with appropriate infrastructure, public transport links and so forth.  This application clearly does not represent a proposal for an eco-town and cannot be considered in the context of the same.  Again, we would reiterate the comments of your planning policy department of 7 March 2011 that this proposal has to be considered and justified in its own merits, in the context of it being an isolated development.  In this respect, and as set out above, there is not one single national or local development plan policy which supports these proposals.

1.8 In the context of the above, it is incumbent upon the Council as a matter of law to determine this application in the context of section 38(6) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended), namely:

"If regard is to be had to the development plan for the purpose of any determination to be made under the Planning Acts, the determination must be made in accordance with the plan, unless material considerations indicate otherwise".

There is, as stated, no development plan policy either adopted or emerging to give support for these proposals.  In the context of any other material considerations it would be entirely inappropriate to justify these proposals with reference to the Eco-towns Supplement when clearly proposals for 394 dwellings and related development do not constitute an eco-town since there is a minimum requirement of 5,000 homes.  In relation to any material considerations other than those discussed above, there is also no support for these proposals in the context of PPS3 and the delivery and supply of housing.  With reference to your own planning policy response of 12 May 2011 to the amended proposals, this response makes it clear that at the present time the Council has a five year housing land supply and that therefore any policy presumption in the context of PPS3 paragraph 71 cannot apply.  

1.9 The Application is being promoted as an exemplar development, as phase 1 of the eco-town.  For the reasons outlined above, the Application is not for an eco-town or even part of an eco-town.  The Application itself does not bring forward development of "exemplar standards" despite its title.  A number of consultees have objected to the Application quite rightly highlighting issues surrounding the standards set to be achieved by the Application.

1.10 Even if this Application was for part of an eco-town, it would not meet the standards set out in policy NWB-1 of the draft Core Strategy because the houses proposed to be built will not meet Level 6 of the Code for Sustainable Homes and, due to its position and distance from Bicester it is highly unlikely to meet requirements for transport and access to sites.

1.11 In conclusion therefore and in relation to the determination of the Application, it would, in our considered view, be perverse for the Council to approve this application in the absence of support form either the  development plan or other material considerations.  Any approval given by the Council would in our view make such a decision susceptible to challenge by way of judicial review.

2. PREMATURITY

2.1 Without prejudice to any of the points made above we would also argue in the strongest possible terms that even if the Application did constitute an eco-town proposal (i.e. was a minimum of 5,000 dwellings plus associated development which is transparently not the case here) then the determination of the Application would be premature in the context of the relevant advice contained within PPS1.  

2.2 It is important to be clear in relation to what the Eco-town Supplement states.  This provides at paragraph ET4.2 (a paragraph we have highlighted above) and in the context of the preparation of local development frameworks as follows:

"Local planning authorities who have within their area an eco-town location in Annex A should consider the eco-town as an option for the distribution of housing.  There is no requirement to allocate an eco-town if a better way of meeting future needs exists.  The adopted plan should set out the most appropriate strategy when considered against reasonable alternatives".

2.3 The Council through the preparation of its draft Core Strategy needs to consider whether or not the most appropriate strategy is to provide for the scale of housing envisaged by an eco-town at this location when judged against reasonable alternatives.  

2.4 The need to consider reasonable alternatives is provided for within the requirements for the preparation of development plans in accordance with regulation 12(2) of the Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations 2004.  The need to consider reasonable alternatives has also been endorsed and emphasised by the Court of Appeal in the case of Hertfordshire County Council & St Albans District Council v The Secretary of State and Environment [2009]EWHC 1280 (Admin).    

2.5 A review of the sustainability appraisal prepared in relation to the draft Core Strategy ("Sustainability Appraisal") has highlighted that reasonable alternatives have not been properly considered.  

2.6 The Sustainability Appraisal has started from the basis that "… the eco-town confirmation provides the Council with a policy basis for the distribution of growth across the District.  It therefore in many ways determines the distribution of development in Cherwell." (paragraph 5.8).  It then goes on to state three starting points for the Sustainability Appraisal at paragraph 5.12 including to "support the location of an eco-development at North West Bicester."  This position is misguided when considered against the position outlined in policy ET4.2 of the Eco-town Supplement (quoted above) which requires that the eco-town should still be considered as an option and against reasonable alternatives.  The fact that the eco-town's location was to be supported in the Sustainability Appraisal indicates that this policy requirement has not been complied with.

2.7 Furthermore, the Sustainability Appraisal has not assessed the whole of the eco-towns site at NW Bicester, but has only included parts of the proposed eco-town, known as Howes Lane and Lords Lane.  The area to which the Application relates (at Caversfield) has not been included within the Sustainability Appraisal, and there has not been assessed against other reasonable alternatives in the area.

2.8 The need for a proper consideration of reasonable alternatives through the Sustainability Appraisal should also be revisited due to additional factors including:

2.8.1 the revised housing figures now being proposed by the Council following a report to the Executive Committee of 7 March 2011;

2.8.2 the availability of alternative sites needs to be reconsidered, including the DIO's own site which is now being proposed for a scheme of 1,900 dwellings at Graven Hill, Bicester (1650 within the plan period).

2.9 Even if the Council was still of the opinion that it's housing requirements are best served by the promotion through its draft Core Strategy of an eco‑town at northwest Bicester the principles enshrined within the supplement to PPS 1 entitled 'The Planning System: General Principles' at paragraph 17 dealing with prematurity is relevant.  This states as follows:

"In some circumstances, it may be justifiable to refuse planning permission on grounds of prematurity where a DPD is being prepared or is under review, but it has not yet been adopted.  This may be appropriate where a proposed development is so substantial, or where the cumulative effect would be so significant, that granting permission could prejudice the DPD by predetermining decisions about the scale, location or phasing of new development which are being addressed in the policy in the DPD".

2.10 Clearly, any proposals for upwards of 5,000 dwellings plus associated development must be seen in any context as substantial.  In the present instance these proposals, as outlined in the draft Core Strategy, have been the subject of significant opposition (upwards of 40 objections including several from local parish councils).  To allow the present application, which is being put forward as "phase 1" of a much wider eco-town proposal, would in effect and by implication be prejudging the location of the eco-town at this location. With reference to principles of prematurity, any eco-town proposals should be considered at the examination in public to the draft Core Strategy against any reasonable alternative proposals so as to determine whether these proposals are the most appropriate in the circumstances and therefore meet the legal and policy tests of soundness with reference to section 20(5)(b) of the Planning & Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 and the provisions of PPS12, paragraph 4.51 and also the Eco-towns Supplement, paragraph ET4.2 (cited above). 

2.11 Again, and without prejudice to the points we make in section 1 above, to allow the present proposals as in effect phase 1 of a wider eco‑town proposal (which as stated is inappropriate in any event as a course to take for reasons as set out in section 1 above) and without proper regard to reasonable alternatives would in the context of both the Eco-towns Supplement and PPS12 advice and the legislative framework for the preparation of development plans (as endorsed by recent case law) leave any such decision in our view susceptible to challenge by way of judicial review.

In the circumstances and in the light of the contents of this letter, we would ask for an urgent meeting with yourself and your head of planning to discuss and consider how the whole basis of the present application has been approached, the misguided conclusions as provided for within reports to committee to date and an assurance that officers at the Council will not be endorsing the present proposals which, as stated, we consider unsupportable as a matter of law and policy.

	Yours sincerely

	

	Peter Taylor

Partner

DLA Piper UK LLP

Member of the Law Society's Specialist Planning Panel 
Legal Associate RTPI
cc:
John Hoad, Strategic Director of Planning, Housing and Economy; Cherwell District Council; 


Kevin Lane, Head of Legal and Democratic Services; Cherwell District Council;


David Crooke, Department for Communities and Local Government


